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The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea & Cleverton Parish Council held on Tuesday May 29th 2012 in Lea Village Hall.    Commencing at 19:30 hours.
              62/12:     Present: Cllrs. J M Cull;   (In the Chair), S Avent; A W Barnes; A P Fuller; B E Gore;              
 Mr C C. Isaac and Mr K Tibbs (Jubilee Celebration Committee). 
 1 member of the public joined the meeting at 19.42 hours.
            63/12:   Election of Chairman: Cllr J M Cull was elected as Chairman on the proposition of Cllr   Fuller seconded by Cllr Barnes which was supported unanimously. 
 64/12:   Declaration of Acceptance of Office: Cllr Cull signed his declaration of “Acceptance of Office”.

 65/12:    Apologies: 
   Cllrs J Crockett (Holiday); S Hills (Business); N T Maidment (Indisposed).    

    Cllr T R Sturgis; P.C. Steve Humphries;   Mrs E. Blacker;         

 66/12:    Declarations of Interest: None
 67/12:   Co-option: Proposed by Cllr Cull and seconded by Cllr Fuller and RESOLVED by all members present that Christopher Colin Isaac be co-opted to fill the vacancy for Lea Ward.   

 68/12:   Declaration of Acceptance of Office: Cllr Isaac signed his declaration of “Acceptance of Office”   The Chairman welcomed Cllr Isaac to the Parish Council.
 69/12:   Minutes: i) The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday March 17th 2012 having been circulated were taken as read and signed as a true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.  
 70/12:    Chairman’s Report: 
  My detailed report was given at Annual Parish meeting and the key items were:

During the year we said goodbye to Mike Porter and hello to Sarah Hills and Sue Avent.

I recognised the hard and successful work undertaken by the Village Hall Management Committee and   the Jubilee Playing Field Committee. In addition the specially formed sub-committee has worked extremely hard to put together the plan for our village celebration on the 5 June.

We manage top win the Best Kept Village award for a medium sized village and we now go on to compete in the Winners of the Winners competition.

   I thanked the Police for the support and Mike Porter for his work with the Neighbourhood Watch scheme

I voiced my disappointment that Wiltshire Council – in my opinion – had not followed through on their promises to move decision making and spending power closer to the end user. Plus under the guise of re-organisation they have lowered standards of service.

I also expressed my view that the Area Board and M&VCAP have not performed very well. They have just gone through the motions of pretending to be doing something – except M&VCAP who have done something – spent lots of money on nebulous projects

On the plus side I thanked several people for their help during the year: Valerie Harrold and Andrew Gill for ensuring that our finances and accounting practises were both sound and accurate.  CllrToby Sturgis for his help and guidance

  All of the Parish Councillors and John Parmiter in particular for his sterling work as Parish Clerk and Proper Financial Officer,

  71/12:   Neighbourhood Police Report for Malmesbury Rural:

  In the absence of PC Humphries his report presented to Annual Parish Meeting on May 15th was taken as read.  Report No 01/71/12.
72/12:    Wiltshire Good Neighbours:

     In the absence of Mrs E Blacker the report presented to Annual Parish Meeting on May 15th was taken as read and accepted.  Report No 02/72/12
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73/12:  Rights of Way Report: 

 In Cllr Crockett absence the report presented to the Annual Parish Meeting was adopted. 

Report No 03/73/12. A subsequent e-mail comment from a Parishioner had expressed concern about inaccuracies in the report.  The Clerk reported that the various matters concerning various Footpath’s had been referred to the Area ROW Warden.   
74/12: PUBLIC QUESTIONS: Suspension of Meeting: 19.42 hours

The Chairman invited Mrs Wood to address the meeting on behalf of Mr J Wood, Mr & Mrs B Shewring and Mr & Mrs A Taylor,   The Chairman advised Mrs Wood that the Members would listen to her presentation and discuss the matter under its Agenda heading, taking note of the comments made on behalf of Parishioners. Those named objected to the RED refuse bin which had been erected on the highway verge between Aquetong Farm and Chink Farm House. Indicating that in the view of the householders it was unnecessary, obtrusive and out of character in a rural lane.  It was also mentioned that this item should not be sited outside of the speed restricted area.  The Clerk also drew attention to the fact that the RED bin was not the one schedule for the area.  The correct one was a green one, taken from elsewhere in the village.
Mrs Wood was thanked for her comments and attendance and withdrew from the meeting at 19.45 hours.

The Chairman then reopened the proceedings at 19:45 hours and resumed the business of the meeting.

75/12: Allotment Report:  
The report presented by Cllr Fuller to the Annual Parish Meeting was taken as read and adopted.  Report No 04/75/12. Cllr Fuller additionally reported that some of the allotment holders had dug in the rear bank making it difficult for the adjacent Landowner to trim his hedge and scour his ditch.   Agreement been given to the tenants to cut into the bank but they had been warned that crops would be damaged when the hedge was cut.  It was suggested that the Code of Conduct and Agreement needed revision to reflect this comment.     The condition of Plot 1 was discussed, the Tenant should be written to.   Clerk to investigate length of notice in circumstances of poor cultivation levels.                                                                  
 76/12:  Village Hall Management Committee:
 Cllr Fuller’s report which had previously been presented to the Annual Parish Meeting was taken as and adopted. Report No 05/76/12. Additionally there was a need for a ramped access.  Suggested the rear side door would provide a suitable alternative to building ramps with a suitable turning area with safety rails at the front entrance.  Parking    outside the hall was a problem as Blue Badges holders had no space. The sight line of drivers exiting Old Bakery Close was obstructed in each direction by the hall user’s parked cars.  Cllr Isaac had agreed to taken on the role as booking secretary.  The Chairman thanked all concern for their continuing contribution to the Village Hall.

 77/12:  HM Queen’s Jubilee Celebration Committee:
             The Chairman invited Mr K Tibbs to give an overview of the events and arrangement for the day.  The Playing Field events would open at 12.00 hours and run until approximately 16.30 hours. There would be 9 stalls of various kinds, score cards for family groups, beer tent, bouncy castle and a day long raffle which would run on in the evening event. A schedule of stallholders and other helpers was circulated. Appropriate insurance was in place; All Risks for the Portaloos had been arranged. Public Liability cover for the Bouncy Castle was part of the cost package.  The Chairman thanked all for their efforts and particularly Kevin Tibbs who done a great deal of the planning.  Mr Tibbs then withdrew from the meeting.
78/12: Jubilee Playing Field Joint Management Committee (JPFJMC):   
The Clerk gave an overview of the activities of the JPFJMC and the progress that had been made over the last 12 months.  Inspections checks were carried out weekly. A new climbing frame had been procured from S 106 funding; a further sum of £1,850.00 was being called down towards the Eibe equipment due for installation shortly. Playdale had inspected the Orbit One, discovered that the wet pour was slightly undersize. Action had been requested. The Oak tree was needed to be replaced in due course.  The Chestnut Tree would be inspected by Mr Mike Gregory shortly.
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79/12: Neighbourhood Watch:

         Officer not present.  No Annual report submitted.

80/12  Finance:
             a)  Budget/Cash Statement for 2011/2012 and 2012/2013 having circulated was noted and approved. 
     b) The Financial Report as at date of meeting was approved. Members approved the action taken in respect of the payment of the following accounts, which having been examined and checked had been paid between meetings.  J Derrick - Ground Maintenance £293.57 (Cheque No 000548 £293.57);              Wessex Water – Allotments £16.39 (Cheque No 000549 £16.39); NALC – Subscription                                                   £15.50 (Cheque No 000550 £16.39); Iron Works & Gate Co – Jubilee Playing Field post    £144.00 Inc VAT (Cheque No 000551 £144.00); Community First – Insurance                    £466.27. (Cheque No 000552 £466.27); WALC Course Fee £ 30.00 Inc VAT (Cheque No 000553 £30.00) WALC – Subscription £263.90 Inc VAT (Cheque No 000554 £263.90). The Invoice from Playdale in respect of the Orbit One inspection in the sum of £234.00 Inc VAT was checked and approved for payment.  (Cheque No 0005561 £231.00).   
c)  Receipts & Payments account for year ended March 31 2012 having been circulated was approved and signed off.   Chairman and Clerk/RFO signed the accounts.
  d) Annual Return having been circulated and verified by the Internal Auditor was examined, approved and completed as required for the   year ended March 31st 2012.    

e)  Appointed Day for electors to exercise their rights is July 25th. 2012. 

                f)  Internal Auditor’s: The Hon Auditors reported that they considered that all was in order and that they had no comments to offer.

  g)  Council’s appreciation of the Internal Auditor/s. The Clerk advised Members that he   had contacted the parties concerned and had expressed in an appropriate fashion the thanks of Members.  Noted and approved by Members.
   h)  HMRC – PAYE and expenses. The Clerk advised members that he had been in contact with the HMRC and had obtained clearance on various aspects of the reimbursement of essentially incurred expenses.  Details of an allowance by the HMRC consisted of £3.00 per week for provision of office space, light and heat for the year ended March 31st 2012.  For the year ended 31st March 2013 the sum is £4.00 p.w were noted.  Members agreed and RESOLVED that the revised weekly allowance of £4.00 would take the place of the “Computer Allowance” previously paid to the Clerk.
   i)  External Auditors 2012/13 and future years.  The appointment and confirmation of Grant Thornton UK LLP as External Auditors as from 1st September 2012 was approved and was accordingly accepted by the Members.
   j) Payment of Salary: RESOLVED that the Clerk’s quarterly salary be paid automatically at the quarter end and approved at the following meeting to facilitate the payment of PAYE by the due date to HMRC. 
80/12:    Election of Officers and Committee for 2012/2013: 

       RESOLVED that following be elected:

       Vice Chairman: Cllr A P Fuller.

       JPFJMC: Cllrs J Cull as Chair, S Avent; J Crockett and S Hills. 

       Together with:  Mrs S Bennett; Mrs T Copson and Mr D Hussey. 

       Planning Committee:   All Council Members.

       Allotment Supervisors: Cllr A P Fuller &. Cllr B E Gore.
       Appointments: The following appointments were confirmed:
       ROW Officer: Cllr J Crockett.

       Village Hall Representative: Cllr C C Isaac
       Internal Auditor:  Mr A Gill.

       Responsible Financial Officer: Mr J Parmiter. 

       Emergency Volunteer Co ordinator:  Mrs F Parsons
       Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator:  Mr M B Porter
 81/12:  Action Points:
167/11:    Parish Shed.   No further information at this time.

  51/12 a) FP 11: Matter still proceeding – Agenda item.
  54/12 c) Lyncott – File closed – Agenda item.
    

  55/12 d) Insurance:  Renewed with Community First.

  54/12 b) School Bus collection – Still under review
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82/12      Correspondence:

             WC: Just a Minute Newsletter – March copy.
  WC: Northern Area Planning Minutes.   March   14th and May 16th 2012.  

  WC: Northern Area Planning Agenda April 4th   and June 6th 2012 

  WC: Wiltshire Monthly Intelligence for March   2012.
  MAZARS: Annual return Forms for year end 31/03/2012.
  NALC:  People in Action Conference. Bristol Marriot July 5th
  WC:  Special Edition of Malmesbury Area Newsletter.  (CAN).
  WC:  Briefing note to Community Emergency Volunteers regarding fuel dispute. 

WC: Section 106 Funds available to PC’s.

WC: Wildlife & Countryside Act 1983 S 53 extension granted for comments May 11th. 
St John Ambulance: Letter of thanks for donation.

WC: PIGS Paths Improvement Grant Scheme - 2012 Grants available.  

Mant Leisure:  Outside Table Tennis Tables – Grants available.
WC: Highways Streetscence Team.  E-mail for Members information.

WC: Wiltshire Council Parish Newsletter – April 2012

WALC: April 2012 Newsletter.

WC: Northern Area Planning Minutes April 4th 2012.
WC: Northern Area Planning Agenda for Meeting on April 25th 2012.

WC: Cemeteries, Burial Grounds and Churchyards.  Status of all Parish sites.  Survey form. 

MAB: Area Board Agenda & Minutes for meeting May 9th.  Brinkworth 7:00 p.m.

MVCAP:  M&VCAP Times.
Wilts Intelligence:  Newsletter.
NALC:  Early day motion on Planning Appeals – Letter requested to MP
WC:  Invitation to H.M Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Event   May 1st Salisbury Cathedral 
WC:  e-mail acknowledging letters re ROW.  FP 11 & proposals for Crabmill Lane area. W&C Act 1983 s 53

WC: Northern Area Planning Minutes.   May   16th   2012.  No items of interest to us.

WC:  Changes to electoral roll. – May 2012.

HMRC PAYE: Changes to PAYE - REAL TIME INFORMATION (RTI).
CPRE: Entry form for Winner of Winners Competition.

WC: Get Wiltshire Walking.   Press release.

WALC:  May 2012 Newsletter.  
WC: Wiltshire Council Newsletter – May edition. 
WC:  Consultation on Localism Act 2011 – New Standards Framework Proposals - Consultation Response date June 15th 2012.

WC:  Wiltshire Intelligence - From County Records Office

MAB:  Minute of Meeting held on May 16th 2012.

WC: Proposed Dog Control Orders -   Consolidation and to make consistent those Orders made by predecessor authorities.

83/12    Reports on Meetings:
a) MAB: The Chairman reported on his attendance at the recent meeting of the (MAB) Malmesbury Area Board held on May 16th 2012.

b) HMRC: The Clerk reported on his attendance at the recent meeting to assist Clerks and RFOs to deal with end of year procedures. 
84/12:   Planning Matters:

a) Minutes:  The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on May 15th 2012 having been circulated were taken as read and signed.  The Chairman signed the minutes.
b) Applications for consideration:

12/11301/FUL – Lea and Garsdon CE Primary School, The Street, Lea.  SN16 9PG

Provision of single Mobile Classroom.  Following discussion members RESOVLED that provided the proposal is compliant with NW Local Plan 2011, Policies C3, NE15 and CF1 that consent should be granted.  Noted that there would be no increase in the school traffic flow as the School Bus had spare capacity. 
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85/12: Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee Playing Field:

a) Inspection Sheets: Comments about table timbers was noted, otherwise all seems to be in good order.  
b) EIBE Equipment:   Cllr Cull reported that the legs for the House had been received but we still awaited the replacement engine front.  Assembly was proceeding and would fixed onsite after the Jubilee weekend.
c) Chestnut Tree:  The Clerk had been in touch with the Mike Gregory to assess the Chestnut Tree.  Would be visiting shortly.

d) Tennis Court: Refurbishment of the surface was in progress, but was weather dependent for completion. 
86/12: Highway Matters:

a) Highways Street Scene Team: The Chairman and Clerk were due to meet with Matt Perrott, Co-ordinator on the following day, May 30th 2012 to discus various aspects of the reduced level of service currently being achieved.
b) Lyncott: See action points – matter now closed.  However walls still felt to a hazard.
c) Dog and general refuse bins: The comments made by Mrs Wood were considered by Members.  The Chairman read Mr Wood’s e-mail to the members and commented that it was out of the sight line of any of the adjacent dwellings. It was further noted that information about the usage of this bin had been requested at the meeting tomorrow. Members felt that notwithstanding the comments made that the bin was in the most useful place, however it was unfortunate that the wrong bin been had been set up.  Therefore it should remain, but with a green bin instead of the present one. The bin for the Crabmill Lane area should be positioned on the village side of the entrance to the grassed area.
87/12: Risk Assessments:

         The Annual Risk Assessments had been completed with the exception of the Village Hall. This item was in the hands of the Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee and would be completed shortly.

88/12: Matters for information only:  

a) Cleverton Allotments: Forrester & Forrester had determined that this land was not registered in the name of the Parish Council. Accordingly the Clerk would proceed to rectify this matter as soon as possible. It should be noted that there is a Tenancy Agreement dated 1951 in favour of W F Barnes.  Efforts were being made to trace the land in question.

b) First Step Housing: The Chairman had received an enquiry from this Company regarding the possible provision of Affordable Housing in the parish.   Previous efforts with others had come to nothing due to lack of land availability.  
c) Notice of PC Meeting dates.  Following a request from a parishioner the dates of all meetings for the remainder of the year would be prepared and placed on all notice boards. 
89/12: Date of next meeting:  RESOLVED that the next meeting of Lea & Cleverton Parish        Council be held on Tuesday July 17th 2012 in Lea Village Hall.  Commencing at 19:30 hours.
 In the absence of any further business the Chairman thanked all for their attendance and     closed the meeting at 21:20 hours.
Signed:                                                                             Date:
